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did help me to keep focused. It kept me 
grounded in the fact that those of us 
serving here only occupy our positions 
of service and that we don’t own those 
positions. As Senate majority leader, 
my job is to focus on finishing the busi-
ness of the 109th Congress, and that is 
where I will be concentrating my ef-
forts. 

As I look back on this Congress, the 
Republican majority has accomplished 
many things of which I am very proud. 
We submitted the tax cuts for every 
American which have helped to create 
6 million jobs in the last 3 years. We 
have waged a bold war on terror, which 
has prevented every potential terror 
attack on our soil right here in this 
country over the past 5 years. We have 
given seniors prescription drug cov-
erage through Medicare for the first 
time, affordable prescription drug cov-
erage. We confirmed outstanding judi-
cial nominees, including two Supreme 
Court justices. We passed a forward- 
looking energy bill. We strengthened 
our commitment to fighting HIV/AIDS 
here at home and around the world. We 
have eliminated frivolous class action 
lawsuits. And we did all of this in one 
of the most challenging partisan polit-
ical environments ever. 

But as we move forward—and that 
really does officially begin today—we 
begin with finishing the business of the 
109th Congress, and we must work to-
gether to overcome that partisanship 
we have seen in the past, that crippling 
partisanship that has plagued us in the 
recent past. America wants results and 
America wants solutions, and it is with 
that focus we enter the waning days of 
the 109th Congress. We must return to 
an era of working together in a civil, 
bipartisan fashion. It is my hope both 
parties, Republicans and Democrats, 
will work toward governing together to 
produce those solutions, to produce 
those tangible results for the American 
people. That begins here, and it begins 
now. 

This week the Senate agenda will 
focus, as we mentioned earlier, on com-
pleting the remaining appropriations 
bills, and in the days and in the weeks 
ahead, we will consider the nomination 
of Bob Gates as Secretary of Defense 
and, as we just stated, the Vietnam 
trade legislation and the U.S.-India ci-
vilian nuclear technology bill. Each of 
us has many ideas to contribute to the 
discourse and I know we will continue 
to do that. We must build on our suc-
cesses, the successes that make Amer-
ica the best place—the best place—to 
raise a family, the best place to start a 
business, and the best place to get and 
keep a job. Now is the time for us to 
get back to work. 
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RECOGNITION OF THE MINORITY 
LEADER 

The ACTING PRESIDENT pro tem-
pore. The Democratic leader is recog-
nized. 

MOVING FORWARD 
Mr. REID. Mr. President, the elec-

tions are over. It is time for us to move 
forward. It is time to move forward 
and, in working together, begin the 
process of moving our great country 
forward. 

Last week the American people spoke 
for change. In the months ahead, Sen-
ate Democrats will fight for change. 
We are going to focus on three prior-
ities, including bipartisanship. We have 
to work together. We can’t accomplish 
anything as Democrats standing alone. 
As has been shown, the Republicans 
couldn’t accomplish anything standing 
alone. We need to work together to 
pass legislation on a bipartisan basis 
and send it to the White House. We 
must have open government—a new 
word: ‘‘transparency’’—and we have to 
have results. Bipartisanship is great. 
But if people don’t see what we are 
doing and there are no results, it is not 
as it should be. 

We have a lot of challenges: health 
care, energy, the economy, including 
these deficits we have; Iraq. We need to 
restore checks and balances. Last 
Wednesday or Thursday I met a lot of 
press people in the audience and I said 
to each of them: I will bet most of you 
here have never watched a congres-
sional conference in session, a con-
ference committee meeting. It is true. 
We haven’t had one. That is what we 
used to do here. We used to have them 
for a couple of hundred years, and for a 
couple of decades I was involved in 
them. But during the last at least 6 
years, we haven’t had any—a con-
ference where we have a House bill and 
a Senate bill and we have an open 
meeting, and Republicans make sug-
gestions on how the bill could be made 
better, and Democrats make sugges-
tions, and there is a vote taken pub-
licly. We haven’t done that, and that is 
not good. We need to do that. That is 
what I am talking about, open govern-
ment, these checks and balances our 
Founding Fathers set forth in that doc-
ument we call the Constitution, three 
separate, equal branches of govern-
ment. 

I commend the distinguished major-
ity leader. We worked together here in 
the Senate to come up with the most 
significant lobbying and ethics reform 
in a quarter of a century—since Water-
gate, actually. We passed that. We 
passed it on a bipartisan basis. We in-
cluded not only lobby and ethics re-
form; we had, as a result of a number of 
Senators led by DIANNE FEINSTEIN, a 
provision in there dealing with ear-
marks, to make earmarks more trans-
parent. The bill we passed out of here 
slowed the revolving door between gov-
ernment employees and lobbyists and 
eliminated gifts paid for by lobbyists 
and substantially expanded disclosure 
by lobbyists. It limited privately fund-
ed travel in many instances, and re-
quired more disclosure. It stopped 

dead-of-the-night legislating regarding 
open meetings. We did this. We should 
all feel good about what we accom-
plished in this regard. But, sadly, it 
went to the House and that was the end 
of it. So I would hope before the distin-
guished majority leader ends his career 
as a Senator, which has been a mark-
edly significant career, that we can do 
that. It should be the law of the land, 
and hopefully it will be in the next cou-
ple months. 

Finally, this Senate and we Demo-
crats will do our very best to focus our 
energies on the challenges facing our 
country and take concrete steps to pro-
tect our country and help working fam-
ilies get ahead. For too long families 
have struggled with high health care 
costs while the big drug companies 
haven’t struggled. I am glad they have 
not had to struggle, but I think we 
need to have a more even playing 
field—especially with insurance compa-
nies. For too long, ranchers in Nevada 
and farmers all across this country 
have struggled to fill their tanks with 
gas and to have enough money in their 
bank accounts to do that which they 
need to do. But they have seen these 
big oil companies get the tax breaks 
that I personally do not think they de-
serve. I don’t think the American peo-
ple believe they deserve them either. 

For too long, all Americans have 
worried about the direction of the war 
in Iraq only to see Congress refuse to 
have a real debate on the issues. On a 
personal basis, I have encouraged the 
President to listen to what the Baker- 
Hamilton working group has to say, 
and I know he will do that. I think it 
is important that he is willing to meet 
with those people. They are a tremen-
dous group of very patriotic Americans 
with significant experience. On the 
Democratic side, as an example, you 
have the former Secretary of Defense 
and former Presidential Chief of Staff. 
They are good people, Democrats and 
Republicans, who are going to be talk-
ing to the President. If we are going to 
have a new direction in Iraq, the Presi-
dent must listen to new ideas. This is a 
step in the right direction. 

That is why last week I asked the 
President to convene a bipartisan con-
gressional leadership group and invite 
other people, too, if he wants, of 
course. It is his meeting. But if he 
wants, to have Secretary Baker, Con-
gressman Hamilton, members of the 
military. I think if we spent a couple of 
days doing this—however long the 
President sees fit—I think it would be 
helpful to have if he heard what we had 
to say. If we are going to have a new 
direction in Iraq, the President must 
listen to new ideas. That is why I felt 
comfortable in suggesting this to the 
President. 

We Democrats have some very con-
crete ideas as to what we think should 
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